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*** Surviving the Holidays ***

This issue offers some suggestions for coping with suicide loss during the coming holidays.  Holidays highlight our loss and typically represent the first hurdles that we all encounter in moving along in our journey of grief.  Many of us experience serious setbacks during the holidays, especially in the first months and years after our loss.  In our last issue we asked for your thoughts on dealing with the holidays.  The responses appear below.  Thanks to all of the contributors!

Making Christmas A Little Bit Personal……………………………..Linda Bates, Lansdowne, PA

The holiday season was always a magical time of year, the Thanksgiving Turkey with all the trimmings and the wonder of Christmas.  Once your loved one dies the season pales and you are overwhelmed with feelings that the Holidays will never be the same.  The reality is that you have to create a new way of celebrating and remembering your loved one with family and friends.

Italian Holiday traditions include the Feast of the Seven Fishes on Christmas Eve.  My family would gather and my son and I would host the event.  My son delighted in all of the festivities, he would always tell his friends about my crazy uncle and his stories about the wine that he would bring to the table.  We would also have a cousins’ Pollyanna.

The first Christmas Eve without my son, I asked several of his friends to come over and write a little note about my son and put it in his Christmas stocking.  We all ate and chatted about the past and when they left I read all of the neat things they said about my son.  I read them over and over again while I wept.  It was bittersweet and somehow comforting. 

At that first Christmas and now, six years later, my family continues to keep Chris's spirit

alive.  Who ever picks Chris for Pollyanna donates a sum of money to the Music Scholarship Fund we initiated at Springfield High School in his memory.  My sister Susan also suggested lighting the same candle at all of our family events.  One of us starts it and in succession we light smaller candles until I receive the last light and light Chris's candle which burns all night.

Starting a Christmas Scrapbook…………………………..………………….Kristi Dalske, Oreland, PA

I would like to share with others what helped us get through our first holiday without Chris.  Chris died on Oct. 29, 2001.  Shortly after I kept a pad of paper and pens out on the table and we all wrote our memories of Chris.  I had visitors and friends also write their memories.  I put them all in a memory scrapbook and on Christmas we each took turns reading them. We had many laughs and tears, but it really helped us.  Even now if someone remembers something about Chris I write it down and put it in the scrapbook.  I hope to read these memories each Christmas. 

How Our Family Handles the Holidays………...Roberta Salvatore, Springfield, PA

We lost our oldest son, Paul, on November 13, 1996.  Holiday-wise, the first year was definitely the worst.  We were still pretty much in shock when Thanksgiving rolled around a few weeks later.  We went ahead with the dinner gathering at our house that we had planned before Paul died.  We were too numb to even think about canceling it.  

We got through it but we were very sorry that we did it.  My heart wasn’t at all in it, of course.  For the next two years we either had small holiday meals with only our immediate family or we went out to dinner.  I strongly recommend the latter, especially early on in your grieving.  That empty chair hurts.

We’ve stayed with our “diner out/small family dinner” strategy.  Sometimes we go to a restaurant down the shore or elsewhere out of the area.  Distancing ourselves from home seems to help a lot.

If the anniversary of your loss, like ours, falls at the start of the holiday season you may feel a need to do something beyond only dealing with the social aspects.  We have a memorial mass for Paul every November 13th in Cape May.  We are not especially religious, but this was a way to get in touch with the spiritual side of our loss.  It has become an annual tradition and how we begin the Holidays.

Tips for the Holidays………………………………………….…Reprinted from Rivendale Resources

1. Decide what you can handle comfortably and let family and friends know.  Can I handle the responsibility of the family dinner, etc. Or shall I ask someone else to do it?  Do I want to talk about my loved one or not?  Shall I stay here for the holidays or go to a completely different environment? 

2. Make some changes if they feel comfortable to you.  Open presents Christmas Eve instead of Christmas morning.  Vary the timing of Chanukah gift giving.  Have dinner at a different time or place.  Let the children take over decorating the house, the tree, baking and food preparation, etc. 

3. Re-examine your priorities: greeting cards, holiday baking, decorating, putting up a tree, family dinner, etc.  Do I really enjoy doing this?  Is this a task that can be shared? 

4. Consider doing something special for someone else.  Donate a gift in the memory of your loved one.  Donate money you would have spent on your loved one as a gift to charity.  Adopt a needy family for the holidays.  Invite a guest (foreign student, senior citizen) to share festivities. 

5. Recognize your loved one's presence in the family.  Burn a special candle to quietly include your loved one.  Hang a stocking for your loved one in which people can put notes with their thoughts or feelings.  Listen to music especially liked by the deceased.  Look at photographs. 

6. If you decide to do holiday shopping, make a list ahead of time and keep it handy for a good day, or shop through a catalog. 

7. Observe the holidays in ways that are comfortable for you.  There is no right or wrong way of handling the holidays.  Once you've decided how to observe the time, let others know. 

8. Try to get enough rest -- holidays can be emotionally and physically draining.  

9. Allow yourself to express your feelings.  Holidays often magnify feelings of loss.  It is natural to feel sadness.  Share concerns, apprehensions, feelings with a friend.  The need for support is often greater during the holidays. 

10. Keep in mind that the experience of many bereaved persons is that they do come to enjoy holidays again.  There will be other holiday seasons to celebrate. 

11. Don't be afraid to have fun.  Laughter and joy are not disrespectful.  Give yourself and your family members permission to celebrate and take pleasure in the holidays.  

Taking Control During the Holidays…………………………………………………………………..Linda Falasco

It is important for you to find what will make the holidays more manageable, not what others expect you to do.  Give yourself permission to say NO!  You are allowed to do that.  Not many people will tell you that, but it is true, you must take care of yourself first and saying “No” is healthy in your recovery.   Give yourself permission to grieve.  It's important to take time out when the waves of grief come over you.  Do something special for yourself.  Buy yourself a gift, get your hair done, take a day off.  Be kind to yourself you deserve it. 

During the holiday season many of us focus on the loss and the pain of that loss.  It is important during the holiday season to find ways to remember our loved ones and keep their memory alive and part of our lives.  Here are a few ways to keep a loved one part of the holiday season: buying a gift for someone else in their memory; donating to their favorite charity; hanging their decorations around the house; lighting a special candle in their memory; buying helium balloons and putting a note on them and sending them up to heaven; and sharing special holiday memories that the loved one was part of. 

The holidays are tough, but we hope some of these thoughts and suggestions may be helpful to you and your family.  May your holidays be filled with grace, love, and healing. 

Center City Philadelphia Support Group Update…………………Maryellen Carpenter

It is with much regret that we announce the resignation of Ellen Feinstein, facilitator of the Survivors Support Group at Graduate Hospital for many years.  Ellen and her family are moving to South Jersey.  Ellen also held the position of Secretary on the Board of Directors of Survivors of Suicide, Inc.  Her commitment to survivors was evident both through her role as facilitator and as a Board officer.  

In her position as secretary, she kept us focused on business and helped to define the role of the Board of Directors and how we should tackle the almost impossible job of getting the attention of the corporate world in our fight for survivors.  As facilitator she touched the lives of many survivors with her ability to listen and comfort survivors in their grief journey.  Thankfully she has agreed to help in an advisory position on the Board of Directors.  So this is not a “good-bye” but we will talk again soon.  

Thanks, Ellen!

Picking Up the Pieces in Lower Bucks County………………………………………..Janice Swavely 

We are all on a journey that is not of our choosing. While on this journey we can allow ourselves to fall by the wayside or pick up what others have let fall by the wayside.  As a way to channel my grief in a positive direction I contacted PennDot about their Adopt-A-Highway Program.

For the next two years, Comly Avenue in Langhorne Manor and Highland Avenue in Parkland will be kept litter free.  The sporty blue and white sign will tell all travelers that the "Family and Friends of Mark Weaver" care about their community.  And at the same time, the sign conveys a constant message and reminder of how much Mark is loved and is missed.

(Continued)

Heal yourself and Mother Nature one piece at a time.  For more information contact PennDot at www.dot.state.pa.us or Janice Swavely at TootCRol38@aol.com.  (Janice is with the Lower Bucks County SOS Support Group.)

More From Lower Bucks County……………………………………………………………………..Pat Lufkin

On Saturday, October 23rd, I  represented SOS at the St. Anselm's Health Fair.  There were over 100 people attending and we were very well received.  They were very interested in the variety of displays, especially our National Survivors Day and Books to Read, including The Deafening Silence by SOS Board Member and volunteer, Rosemarie Manes.

SOS Board Member Book Signing, Etc.  Speaking of Rosemarie Manes, our recently published SOS volunteer hosted a book signing at the Granite Run Mall in Middletown, Delaware County, on Saturday, September 18.  Roe was also the subject of a feature article in the Catholic Standard and Times.  Roe co-facilitates the SOS group in northeast Philadelphia and serves on the Board of the American Foundation for Suicide Prevention’s Philadelphia Chapter.

More from Rosemarie: “I met with Debbie Morton, the producer of “Solutions with Suzanne,” a Comcast television show that deals with senior citizen issues.  I will be on the show sometime in February, 2005.  Debbie wants the show to include a white male, age of 65 or older, who has attempted suicide.  She feels that my survivor story and the story of a white male senior citizen who has experienced suicidality would make for a very powerful show.  I agree.  Here goes:

“A nationally educational television show is interested in interviewing a white male, age 65, or older who has attempted suicide at the age of 65 or older.  The purpose would be educating viewers around this issue.  If interested e-mail Debbie Morton at dmorton@stage3productions.com.”

Candle Lighting Service Held in September: This event, now in its third year, drew about 150 to Rose Tree Park, Upper Providence, on the evening of Wednesday, September 8, 2004.  Linda Falasco again organized this wonderful event.  Thanks to Commerce Bank, the sponsor, and the Delaware County Medical Society and Delaware County Suicide Prevention Awareness Task Force, which promoted it.  Mother Nature’s cooperation is also appreciated as the rain held off all night.

Frederic Hellman, MD, the Medical Examiner of Delaware County was recognized for his effort to offer support to suicide grievers, and his work with the Suicide Prevention Advocacy Network, and the Delaware County Suicide Prevention Awareness Task Force.  Also this year’s service featured a ringing of one of the bells that tolled at the memorial service at Ground Zero in New York (the help of Jay Snok in transporting the bell and trailer is greatly appreciated).  Balloons were also released.

Montco Suicide Awareness Walk:  On Saturday, October 16, 2004, 180 adults and young people, including many families and couples, took part in the “Second Annual Montgomery County Suicide Prevention Awareness Walk/Fun Run” at the Norristown Farm Park.  The walk, the first of its kind in the tri-state area, was organized in 2003.  Last year more than 150 people participated in the walk.  The event highlighted the work of the Montgomery County Suicide Prevention Task Force, a coalition of community health, mental health, human services, schools, and other organizations.  After walking, jogging, or running through the Farm Park, participants gathered back at the starting area for pizza, fruit, snacks, and beverages under one of the picnic pavilions. 

Feeling Blue’s Rummage Sale/Suicide Awareness Fair: The Feeling Blue Suicide Prevention Council help a Rummage Sale/Awareness Fair on Saturday, the 11th of September at Bolingbroke in Radnor, PA.  This event was a fundraiser for Feeling Blue and also served to promote awareness about suicide and the issues surrounding suicide. It was a gorgeous day and well attended.  Several local organizations were present with their information.  The Life Keeper Memory Quilts were on display.  

SOS Program Survey  The SOS Board appreciates the cooperation from those of you who took the time to complete the Program Survey included in our last issue.  The results are being reviewed and will be reported in a future issue.  Of course, SOS welcomes your feedback and comments at anytime regarding what we do or what we could do to better serve those coping with a suicide loss.

HELP! Reader Input on Parental Suicide Needed for Next Issue

Many of you have experienced the loss of a parent to suicide.  If you would like to contribute an article or a remembrance of your parent or stepparent (or someone who raised you) please send your input to phillysos@hotmail.com.  Rosemarie Manes will serve as our guest editor for that issue.  We would appreciate it if you could get your material to us by or before January 15, 2005. 

Thank you!

Saturday, November 20, 2004 is “National Suicide Survivors Day”

The SOS Board of Directors and our volunteers wish you 

and your families our best for the coming holiday season 

and the new year.

REMEMBER SOS WITH YOUR 

UNITED WAY PLEDGE

Please designate “Survivors of Suicide, Inc.” for your United Way contribution.  Our number is 09449.  Our address is: 2064 Heather Road, Folcroft, PA 19032.  Thanks!

Kindly let us know if you no longer wish to receive this newsletter

Contact SOS at (215) 545-2242 or PHILLYSOS@HOTMAIL.COM
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From the Candle Lighting in September (Photo by Jay Snok)
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